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SUBJECT:  Next Meeting – Thursday, April 4, 2024; 4:00 p.m.; Boardroom 

 

 

Ladies and Gentlemen: 

 

The next meeting of the Cerro Gordo County Planning and Zoning Commission is scheduled for 

April 4, 2024 at 4:00 p.m., in the Boardroom at the Courthouse.  You will be considering one 

petition to vacate a platted street. 

 

1.  Christeven Schwarck, Anthony Schwarck, & Windy Oaks LC  12273 Spruce 

Avenue, Mason City, Iowa 

 

Before you is a petition to vacate the platted 66’ wide Front Street in the City of Hanford located 

on the property at 12273 Spruce Avenue, Mason City, IA (See Exhibit 1 (Petition) & Exhibit 2 

(Vacation Plat).  A portion of the dwelling and accessory buildings to the south are located within 

the platted Front Street (See Exhibit 3).  The intent of the request is to allow for the private use of 

the land for the petitioners. 

 

According to District Court records filed in 1930, the East Half of Block 1, all of Block 2, Main 

Street, the East Half of First Street, and Second Street were previously vacated (See color coded 

Exhibits 4 & 5). This 35+ acre parcel was for sale in the fall of 2023 and was purchased by the 

petitioners.  The petitioners plan to sell approximately 5-6 acres including the building site (See 

Figure 6).  The rest of the property will remain in ag production and owned by the Petitioners.  

During this process, the surveyor discovered that Front Street was never formally vacated. 

 

Area utilities have been afforded the opportunity to provide comment.  The Rockwell Coop 

Telephone Assn stated they have a fiber drop going to the house but did not state that they hold an 

easement in the platted street (See exhibit 7). United LP stated they have no easements on the 

property that would interfere with the plan to vacate Front Street. Any further comments received 

will be shared with the Commission at the hearing. 

 

The County Engineer’s Office has no concerns with vacating the public access.  There are no 

public drainage structures within the platted street. 

 

The standard established under Iowa Code 354.23 to vacate platted public right-of-way is the 

governing body must establish that there is no public benefit of the right-of-way.  Front Street has 

been used as a personal driveway into the property for many years and has no access from Spruce 



Avenue.  It does not impact any legal access to another part of the property. We recommend the 

petition be forwarded to the Board of Supervisors with a recommendation of approval. 
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